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TASK FORCE ON CONSOLIDATION MINUTES

May 8, 2014
9:00 a.m.
City Council Chamber
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Lori Boyer (Chair), Shannon Blankinship, Leon Carrero Giselle Carson, Rena Coughlin, Wyman Duggan Georgette Dumont, Kay Ehas, Tony Hill, Bill Mason,  Steve Rohan, Jim Rinaman (arr. 9:20), Steve Rohan, Dwain Senterfitt, Kerri Stewart, Paul Tutwiler (arr. 9:33)
Excused: Chuck Arnold, Lad Daniels, Sam Mousa, Michael Munz Peter Rummell Kelli Wells 
Also: Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Damian Cook – Task Force Administrator
Chairwoman Lori Boyer called the meeting to order at 9: a.m. and the members introduced themselves for the record. Ms. Boyer introduced School Superintendent Nikolai Vitti to discuss the school system’s experience with zero-based budgeting.
Zero-based budgeting
Superintendent Vitti reported that the school district used a zero-based budgeting process for the FY13-14 budget which aligned the $1.7 billion budget to the district’s new strategic plan. The purpose was to identify where all the funds came from and went to, and to justify every expenditure from top to bottom. Every line item had to be explained to the Superintendent and his budget staff by the responsible party at the school and budget office level. The exercise enabled the district to clearly identify and separate on-going and one-time funds so that they could be separately accounted. The process was long and extremely intensive but was very useful for identifying pockets of antiquated practices or thinking and encouraging fresh, out-of-the-box thinking about how best to provide needed services. Metrics and targets have been established for every function and each function is assigned to a responsible party. He learned a great deal about the details of the budget and about his district personnel by going through the exercise.
In response to questions Mr. Vitti stated that approximately 80% of the district’s budget  is tied to personnel costs, either directly or via contracting (for bus transportation, custodial and food services) and that the zero-based budgeting process took about 3 months the first time around, but should be easier and quicker from now on because the hard work of the initial analysis has been done. Certain functions are considered core functions that must be provided and don’t necessarily have performance metrics attached to them (i.e. food service, janitorial service), but special projects do. Mr. Vitti stated that the strategic plan is absolutely crucial to the success of the whole effort – zero-based budgeting is just an accountability measure for ensuring compliance with the district’s strategic plan. Without the plan, there can be no accountability and the budget will go wherever individuals see a need or have a preference. His preference was to implement zero-based budgeting district-wide at one time rather than to gradually work department by department so that the whole organization would be working from the same baseline and with the same degree of scrutiny. It generated some degree of push-back from the employees because of the time, effort and change required, but the results were worth it. The district plans to do a full zero-based budgeting effort every three or four years now that the baseline has been set by the first exercise. For the next several years until the next full zero-based budget, budgets will be done incrementally but with an eye toward directing any available funding to strategic needs and deficiencies rather than just automatic incremental growth in every activity.
Mr. Vitti explained the school system’s budget cycle and said that it took approximately 7 months from the time he arrived on the job to have the district’s strategic plan developed and adopted, and the zero-based budgeting process started thereafter. The timing of the City’s mayor and city council taking office in July and having to pass a budget by the end of September would not allow the zero-based budgeting process to take place in the first year of a new administration. Mr. Vitti responded to several questions about strategic plans and how the school system’s plan could integrate with the effort the Task Force is proposing for development of a City strategic plan. He said the school district is willing to participate in a City strategic planning process to see how the two entities could support each other’s work and where gaps exist that cooperative efforts could fill. Mr. Vitti and his cabinet report to the School Board on a quarterly basis on the progress toward accomplishment of the strategic plan and metrics, and the accountability effort will extend further downward to the school level over the next couple of years.
Neighborhoods and Infrastructure Committee

Neighborhood engagement and participation
The committee’s basic finding is that neighborhoods are the fundamental unit of connection between citizens and their government, that the City needs to improve its relationship with and service to neighborhoods, and that this philosophy should be enshrined in the City Charter.  Mike Anania, Chair of the Greater Arlington/Beaches CPAC addressed the Task Force on the subject of citizen participation and the committee’s proposed charter amendment. The CPACs are very much in favor of the strategic plan being suggested by another committee and in favor of greater citizen participation and input, but feels that that could take place through an improvement in the current City relations with the CPACs rather than creation of a new system of neighborhood councils in place of the CPACs. The CPACs are not as effective as they could be because the City does not appear to value and utilize the efforts of the CPACs, and therefore citizens are less interested in participating because they don’t see any effect on the process. Mr. Anania felt that the CPAC model is useful because localized neighborhood issues can be raised to the larger CPAC level, studied and vetted through a committee process, and then carried to the City level with some degree of clout from a large regional representation body. He has learned through this process that City staff support varies among the CPACs and the degree to which they are informed about issues varies around the city. Support from the City is usually given when requested, but is not often volunteered, and the Planning Department’s staff is insufficient to meet current needs, much less an expanded system of several dozen neighborhood councils as seems to be the proposal.
Mr. Anania stated that his CPAC studies a wide range of issues, with zoning and land use issues being a monthly agenda item and other public policy issues being discussed as they arise from time to time (i.e. backyard chickens, gas tax extension). Jim Hill, Chair of the Southeast CPAC, reported that his organization has its own web site because the City will not provide one. The Southeast CPAC was naturally very focused on zoning issues because the southeast area of the city has, over the last 20 or 30 years, had more development than the rest of the city combined. Many City agencies (Sheriff’s office, Code Enforcement, Planning and Development) attend the meetings on a regular basis and make presentations.  The CPAC has zero budget, zero marketing, and one-third of a staff person, so it’s not surprising that the CPACs aren’t as effective as they could be. Given the City’s limited resources, it’s unreasonable to expect that any more City support will be allocated to three dozen neighborhood councils than is given to the six CPACs. In response to a question about CPAC involvement in planning issues, Mr. Hill stated that the CPACs were involved some years ago in the planning district visioning process but don’t have much involvement in other future planning processes, in part because the monthly meetings have agendas filled with departmental reports and current issues leaving little time for prospective planning issues.  He felt that the CPACs’ only input to City Council is writing a letter and expressing an opinion on the issues. Councilwoman Boyer stated that the weight given to CPAC recommendations by individual council members varies widely based on the reputation of the CPAC and the degree to which they are more or less informed about and well-versed on issues. Mr. Hill said that one problem is the lack of formal structure and organization in many neighborhoods (no formal homeowner associations), so those neighborhoods go unrepresented at the CPAC level.
Rena Coughlin said that the committee did not recommend a specific number of neighborhood councils, feeling that there are many options for basing those organizations and that a number can be decided later by experts. The fundamental intent is to reverse the current system’s “top-down” philosophy of the City pushing information outward to citizens and to have the citizens push their concerns and preferences into the City’s processes and plans. Kenny Logsdon of the Planning and Development Department introduced the two CPAC coordinators in his department. He stated that the Southeast and Greater Arlington/ Beaches CPACs are the two more organized and active of the six and tend to have greater clout with their recommendations. Kay Ehas felt that self-identification of neighborhoods, as recognized by the Los Angeles Neighborhood Council model, is important in encouraging participation and activity. There is more buy-in and commitment when citizens create their own boundaries rather than having boundaries imposed by the government. Mr. Logsdon explained the limitations of staff and resources that have occurred over the last 10 years and limited what the department is able to do in support of CPACs.  Mr. Anania said that he lives in a neighborhood without an organized homeowner association but is a member of the CPAC by virtue of his membership in the Greater Arlington Business Council. 
Wyman Duggan noted that a quorum was lost and the Task Force could not vote on recommendations. Ms. Boyer stated that the recommendations would be discussed and consensus reached and official votes would be taken at the next meeting.

Charter amendments
Jim Rinaman suggested that neighborhood councils should be created subsidiary to the CPACs with a reporting process from the neighborhood to the CPAC to the City. He urged that the CPAC authorization be converted from the current executive order to Ordinance Code status. The group discussed the extent to which increasing the number of representative entities would or would not increase citizen participation. Steve Rohan opposed the creation of any new structures or bureaucracy in recognition of the City’s lack of resources for the foreseeable future. Rena Coughlin stated that the Task Force has heard from numerous speakers that one impact of consolidation is a widespread loss of a sense of neighborhood identity and connection to the city government, and believes that that emphasis is deserving of a specific emphasis in the Charter to establish it as a fundamental point of emphasis for the City government. The impact of the Government in the Sunshine Law was noted, making it difficult for citizens to talk about issues of common concern outside of officially noticed public meetings. Mr. Rohan objected to any requirement that would tie the hands of the City Council by preventing action until a report is received from a CPAC or neighborhood council. Mr. Rinaman suggested that the number of CPACs be increased somewhat (perhaps 9 or 10) to recognize the growth in the City’s population, that the neighborhood councils remain unofficially organized so that the Sunshine Law does not apply to the members
1) Amend the Charter to recognize and promote greater citizen participation and engagement as a  regular course of City government conduct of its business – approved 11-0 (advisory vote).
2) Amend the Charter to require that the City create, implement and permanently maintain a citywide system of neighborhood councils.

Rena Coughlin suggested that charter amendments 1 and 2 could be combined into one and re-worded to provide for a formal neighborhood emphasis and process that could then be fleshed out in ordinance form. She volunteered to work with Damian Cook to draft revised language for consideration at the next meeting. The CPAC representatives in attendance were asked to provide input on the potential increase in the number of CPACs, including an appropriate number and potential boundaries. 
Planning
Recommendation – the City Council should reconsider and review, on a regular basis, the size and boundaries of the existing planning districts – approved `12-0 (advisory vote).
Capital Improvement Program
Damian Cook explained that the committee’s intent is to maintain the fundamental structure of the CIP process (proposal by the Mayor, adoption by Council) but to add a more formalized and open public input opportunity early in the priority listing process to provide a list of recommendations to the project scoring committee and the Mayor, using criteria established by the City Council. The committee wanted to require a 5-year list of priority projects and a system by which projects listed in out-years gradually move up the priority list to funded status and wanted to prohibit projects from being dropped from the CIP outside of an open and transparent process. A web site should be created that makes CIP project listings very available and understandable. Paul Tutwiler said that part of the committee’s intent was to ensure that promises made at the time of consolidation regarding citywide extension of infrastructure are ultimately kept. Kerri Stewart felt that the proposal was doable and was a valuable exercise for transparency, but would be time-consuming and cumbersome and may not be needed every year, particularly if a regular progression of CIP projects up the 5-year list to year 1 funded status could be achieved. Kay Ehas noted the importance of making CIP priority decisions in the sunshine with public input rather than in closed staff meetings.
Process and Procedure
4) The Ordinance Code should be amended to provide for a CIP project ranking process that includes several citizen representatives as members of the committee and that mandates a meeting at which public comment on the proposed ranking is taken – approved 11 -0 (advisory vote).
Public Communication and Access to Information
The Ordinance Code should be amended to require that the City create a web page for purposes of tracking CIP projects which should be searchable by a variety of characteristics (funding source, council district, type of project, projects submitted for ranking but not included in the Mayor’s CIP proposal, projects authorized by City Council but not yet funded, etc.) – approved 11-0 (advisory vote).
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:53 a.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404      Posted 5.8.14  1:00 p.m.
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